
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING & MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
DECEMBER 18, 2006 

 
PUBLIC HEARING REF. PROPOSED 2007 BUDGET 

 
 The public hearing was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by 
Mayor Mark G. Schaeffer.  Council members present were 
Patrick J. Cahill, Memphis P. Evans, Gene A. Mullen, 
William D. Pressley Sr. and Valerie M. White.  Also present 
were Town Manager David S. Hugg III and Recording Secretary 
Carol C. McKinney. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said he will start off the hearing 
and Mr. Hugg can jump in at any time!  The Finance 
Committee has been working on the budget for four months.  
There have been significant cuts made in all departments 
for the final draft.  The total 2007 budget is $22,874,273.  
Councilman Mullen added that they came up with savings of 
about $1.4 million dollars from the proposed budget.  He 
noted that the Finance committee proposed for these funds 
to be used for a capital contingency fund to get some 
projects going such as the Public Works/Electric Building, 
the new Police Building and the Four Corners Project. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said from the position of the folks who 
worked on this budget, it is extremely tight.  It 
recognizes that we have some major capital facilities that 
we need to address in addition to buildings including the 
electric system with upgrades and a new water tower.  Those 
who are familiar with it recognize that the Public works 
building is in bad shape and should have been replaced a 
long time ago.  The Police Department is undersized for 
current operations let alone growth.  The utilities in the 
downtown need to be replaced and upgraded if we are going 
to do other downtown improvements.  That was the driving 
force behind some of the cuts.  There are several positions 
in the budget including an accounting clerk, additional 
staff in Building & Inspections where we are understaffed, 
an addition at the Library and a part time parks 
coordinator.  It also fully funds the 21 positions in the 
Police Department and anticipates successful resolution of 
the negotiations with the Electric Department employees 
union, for proposals on the agenda tonight relating to 
compensation and other matters.  The budget as presented 
does not have any increase for taxes or fees except for 
trash collection.  It is workable but let’s hope we don’t 
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have any hard snows this winter.  Mr. Hugg added that it is 
pretty much a level budget from the previous year.  It is 
based on realistic estimates of revenues and recognizes 
that overall building activity has slowed down some and 
growth will probably slow in 2007. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said the Finance Committee decided 
to take a hard look at every department  and to cut as much 
as they could so we wouldn’t have to raise rates and jump 
through hoops to get capital projects done.  That was a 
main focus of the committee, to cut at least enough to 
start one project this year.  He added that he thinks we 
can do it  under the revenues we are receiving right now.  
Other than that, it is a very austere but very workable 
budget. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were comments or 
questions. 
 
 Mr. Hugg thanked the Finance Committee and the 
Personnel Committee for the many hours they put in to get 
us to this point.  They had to make some serious decisions.  
Mr. Hugg said staff appreciates all their efforts. 
 
 Hearing no further comments, Mayor Schaeffer declared 
the public hearing closed at 7:08 p.m. 
 
 

OPEN REGULAR SESSION OF COUNCIL 
 

 The regular Council Session was called to order at 
7:30 p.m. by Mayor Mark G. Schaeffer.  Council members 
present were Patrick J. Cahill, Memphis P. Evans, Gene A. 
Mullen, William D. Pressley Sr. and Valerie M. White.  Also 
present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police Chief 
Richard H. Baldwin Sr. and Recording Secretary Carol C. 
McKinney.  Mayor Schaeffer noted that Councilman Chervenak 
is excused from tonight’s meeting. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer welcomed Mayor George c. Wright Jr. to 
the meeting.  He said it is an honor to have him here. 
 
 Chief Baldwin led the Pledge of Allegiance and Mayor 
Schaeffer asked for a moment of silent reflection. 
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ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

 Councilwoman White asked for an Executive Session to 
discuss staffing.  She also asked to move Item 10E to 9A. 
 
 Councilman Pressley asked that discussion of the Town 
Manager’s contract be added to the Executive Session. 
 
 Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the agenda 
as amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Cahill and 
carried unanimously. 
 

 READING, CORRECTION, APPROVAL OR DISPOSITION OF 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING(S) 

 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to accept the minutes 
of the meetings of November 20, 2006 and December 4, 2006.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 
 

REPORTS 
 

PRESIDING OFFICER’S STATEMENT  - Mayor Schaeffer had no 
report. 
 
TOWN ATTORNEY – Mr. Hugg said that Mr. Jaywork is on his 
way but must be a few minutes late. 
 
POLICE CHIEF – Chief Baldwin said his written report was in 
packets.  It included a recommendation to promote Tom 
Burris to Sergeant but he said he is not sure if we can do 
that  tonight or if we have to go to Personnel and Finance 
committees.  He said he is also recommending to promote Wil 
Bordley to Captain and Bob Wilson to Lieutenant. 
 
TOWN MANAGER – Mr. Hugg said his written report was in 
packets.  He also reported that staff, Mr. Jaywork and Ms. 
Schrader met with the office of State Planning Coordination 
this afternoon to try to resolve issues over plans of 
service on proposed annexations.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks 
we made good progress and should have something from Ms. 
Holland in the next week or so. 
 
 Mr. Hugg reported that the ad hoc committee to review 
the Subdivision and Zoning ordinances met on December 14.  
Notes or minutes of that meeting will be prepared and 
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distributed.  They discussed some key issues and will meet 
again early in January. 
 
COMMITTEES 
 
 Councilman Mullen said the Personnel and Finance 
Committees had a joint meeting on December 12 to continue 
review of the 2007 Budget.  Some things discussed were 
grants to non-profit agencies, COLA adjustments, merit 
increases to replace the grade/step procedure, Kent County 
Impact Fee surcharge and capital projects. 
 
 Councilman Pressley said the Personnel Committee 
decided to review all Town employees with contracts in 
September for 2008.   
 

Mayor Schaeffer said the Public Safety Committee asked 
the Chief to do a survey of the Greens Branch Lane area to 
poll neighbors for solutions they would like to see for the 
problems of speeding and traffic cutting through that 
neighborhood. 

 
He also reported that the committee addressed a sex 

offender ordinance which failed in committee on a 3 to 2 
vote. 

 
Mr. Jaywork said he was asked at the last meeting to 

do an in-depth analysis of Mr. & Mrs. Pickett’s concerns 
about the two properties, Delaware House and 25 E. Mt. 
Vernon Street.  He added that he may have over stepped his 
bounds when he said he could have it ready so quickly.  Mr. 
Jaywork reported that he prepared a 17 page memo resulting 
from research that took him back to 2004.  He asked if Mr. 
Pickett has been given a copy.  Mr. Hugg replied yes and 
that it was distributed to Council as well.   

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if Mr. Jaywork wishes to address 

this tonight or at the next meeting. 
 
Mr. Jaywork said that both Mr. Pickett and Mr. Foley 

listed some issues.  Unfortunately, he said that he feels 
the appeal time is gone.  People have changed positions.  
There is a house on 25 E. Mt. Vernon Street and the key 
time was April 2005 when a variance was granted, no appeal 
was filed.  The property was developed and a house built 
and sold.  It is too late.   
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Mr. Jaywork said the same applies to Delaware House.   
 
Mr. Jaywork said that one mistake was that the 

property at 25 E. Mt. Vernon Street was mistakenly 
identified as Residential-3 when it actually was Central 
Commercial.  There should have been a special exception  
but that wasn’t done.   The property is Central Commercial 
and there are no setbacks in that district.  

 
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 

Visitors present included Seth Clevenger, Al Kraft, 
Harold Baines, Rev. Walter E. Dixon, Doug Wood, Cecil C. 
Wilson, Leon K. Lewis, Gloria Coleman, Rodney A. Slaughter, 
Gregg Crystall, Pat Stombaugh, Bonnie Lawrence, Marjorie 
Chappel, Julia Cahill, Kathy Melvin, Barbara Allsopp, Brian 
Hollenbach, Robert Ottis, John Bucalo, Bill Evans, Arthur 
Ashe, Rosa F. Smith, Louis Ruggerio, Gordon & Helen Miller, 
Tony Soglio, Toni Henry, Al Pickett, Jim Fox, Robert & Jen 
Merrill, Carl Helton, Jeffrey B. Stover, Charles & Betty 
Hall, Wilbert & Aimee Bordley, Jackie Batts, Keith Rudy, 
Don Grower, David Thomas, Quentin Schleider, Kurt & Chris 
Malec, Tom Burris, William Wilson, Don & Kay George, James 
Everett, Art Ricker, Terry Foley, James Permelia. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said this is the only opportunity for 

the audience members to address Council.  He asked that 
anyone wishing to speak keep their comments short, abide by 
the informal rules and give their name and address for the 
record. 

 
Wil Bordley of 119 Winding Ridge Road, Dover, said he 

is up for promotion to Captain in the Police Department.  
Some Council embers have decided that he is not qualified 
to handle the position.  Mr. Bordley added that he has been 
in police service to the Town for 16 years and he has 
accomplished things that other officers in the department 
have not.  Mr. Bordley said he  applauded the Chief for 
acknowledging him for his accomplishments and abilities.  
He added that the people of this town know that when they 
call, he will come to do the job.  He noted that he puts 
this job ahead of his family which is unfair to his wife 
and kids.   

 
Mr. Bordley said that after tonight’s decision, no 

matter what it is, he will be back at work tomorrow.  He 
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asked Council members, when making their decision, to be 
sure they are making the right decision and to be sure they 
choose wisely.  He said he is a Smyrna boy.   He thanked 
everyone for their attention. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer thanked Lt. Bordley for his comments. 
 
Tony Soglio said he is the principal of Smyrna High 

School and has had a seven-year association with Lt. 
Bordley.  He added that he can always count on him and he 
has his full endorsement for this job. 

 
Leon Lewis of 141 Quail Hollow Road said he is 

president of the Central Delaware Chapter 2028 of the 
NAACP.  He noted that it has come to their attention that 
there is a stir in the air that disturbs him, a type of 
distrust over the hiring of Mr. Bordley.  Mr. Lewis said  
there are serious concerns and you must let those concerns 
be disclosed to the taxpayers.   He added that we believe 
and we know you believe that every American has the right 
to be judged on their abilities.  We must acknowledge that 
employees have the right to act without fear of reprisal or 
discrimination.  The citizens are more likely to invest 
back into the community when everyone is treated without 
bigotry and discrimination.   You cannot get along without 
diversity.  Mr. Lewis said different communities have 
learned from each other.  There is something broke in 
Smyrna and it needs to be fixed before Smyrna crumbles. 

 
Al Kraft of Dorchester Court said he was nominated as 

Chaplain of Post 14 of the American Legion to be the State 
Chaplain for the State of Delaware.  He added that he was 
the first African American to serve in this position in the 
State of Delaware.  Mr. Kraft said there are changes the 
people of this community want.  Now is the time.   

 
Mr. Kraft said there is to be discussion about grants 

and you all said there is a surplus in the budget.  He 
added that he is curious because he has applied for money 
for the kids and schools because he has spent money out of 
his own pockets and with donations from people.  People 
have to be judged for who they are and what they have to 
bring to the community.  Mr. Kraft said he heard it is 
about color.  This is not a time to be looking at color, 
but at qualifications. 
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Quentin Schleider of 36 S. Main Street said he read an 
article about Smyrna’s budget which caught his attention.  
He said it includes no increase in taxes or fees.   

 
 Mr. Schleider said the article noted there is a 

proposal to eliminate a Captain position at the Police 
Department.  He added that there was a murder near his home 
in 2002.  Mr. Schleider said that it is critical that the 
Police Department have sufficient staff to provide cost-
effective service.  He said if the budget retains this 
position, it is difficult to understand why anyone wants to 
eliminate it.   

 
Mr. Schleider said the Smyrna Downtown Reminiscence 

Association and him personally have worked to sponsor 
events like the Firefly Run and Smyrna Night Out.   Lt. 
Bordley has worked closely with these groups.  He is an 
asset to the Town and the Department.  Mr. Schleider added 
that he has worked with many capable officers in his 
career.   He said he hopes Council will consider this 
promotion and the adoption of the budget favorably. 

 
 George  C. Wright Jr. said he was a Council member and 
Mayor of Smyrna until 1995.  This is his second time at a 
Council Meeting since then.  Mr. Wright said the first time 
he brought a check for $1 million to buy the land where the 
Business Park is located.  Tonight, he said he is here 
because of rumors he heard in Dover recently when officers 
told him about the situation here in Smyrna.  Mr. Wright 
said he served on the Police Chief’s Council and the 
Fraternal Order of Police and he is proud of what he knows 
about Smyrna.  He added that, when he heard recent rumors, 
he could not believe it.   
 
 Mr. Wright said Lord only knows where Lt. Bordley 
would be today if he had taken advantage of moving to other 
departments in the past.  He noted that the things he is 
hearing about budget problems, other issues, too many 
supervisors, the department is overloaded at the top, make 
no sense.  You can still take care of looking at 
reorganization without stopping a person who is ready to be 
promoted.  Mr. Wright said he worked in personnel for 
thirty five years.  You will lose some position but you 
don’t do it when you have someone who is going to move up 
and make the Town more diverse.   
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 Mr. Wright said he always took exception when we were 
called the most racist town in the State of Delaware.  He 
said he worked here for all his years in office to make 
this community one of togetherness.  He pointed out that 
Smyrna was once named one of the best small towns in the 
nation.  Here we are today about being a racist community.  
What does this really do for our community or what doesn’t 
it do?  Mr. Wright said he knows Council will do the right 
thing.  He added that he hopes you are looking at it from a 
financial standpoint but others will be looking at it from 
another standpoint.  He noted that he didn’t hear any 
discussion about reorganization.  This seems to be the 
wrong time.  He urged Council members to search their 
consciences and make the right decision. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer said he realizes that there are a lot 
of others here tonight to support Lt. Bordley.  He  asked 
for a show of hands of those visitors.  He then asked for a 
show of hands for anyone opposing the promotion of Lt. 
Bordley.  A clear majority raised their hands in favor of 
Lt. Bordley. 
 
 Pat Stombaugh of 518 Cindy Lane said she is a member 
of the Finance Committee and she missed one meeting.  At 
the meeting before the one she missed, she said how this 
all started was that we expected Darold Weber to be here 
for a long while.  When the open position came up, it was 
pointed out that Mr. Hugg had several empty positions at 
Town Hall for more than a year.  We asked the Chief to 
consider delaying the filling of this position for a while.  
We are trying to get a new police station, the public works 
structure is in critical condition.  We are trying to find 
a happy medium.  The question was asked if it would be 
possible to keep that position open because they have a 
dispatcher that wants to be an officer.  The Town has to 
pay his expenses and salary  while he is in training.  The 
Committee’s question was what affect would it have on the 
Police Department to leave that position open until the new 
officer comes on board.   Ms. Stombaugh said she 
understands that there is a chain of command.  There is 
only one captain but several lieutenants.  Why not make Lt. 
Bordley Captain and leave a lieutenant position open until 
the new officer comes on board and move people up then?  
That is a way of saving money. 
 
 Ms. Stombaugh said she doesn’t think this was ever 
meant to be a racial thing.  Rumors get started.  She noted 
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that the Committee asked every department to but their 
budget by 3%.  Everyone was working on this.  Everyone was 
giving up things their department needed.   
 

Ms. Stombaugh said the consensus was that it wasn’t 
fair to give your tax money to organizations and then 
increase your taxes.  It isn’t that we didn’t want to give 
out grants.  We have to consider a new library, new police 
station, a new public works & electric building.  She asked 
if citizens are willing to pay more taxes to make those 
things happen.   

 
Ms. Stombaugh said if Mr. Bordley’s qualifications 

meet the job description, she is behind him 100%. 
 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if there are other opinions, 

other topics anyone wishes to speak about. 
 
Mr. Charles Hall said he is president elect of the 

BonAyre Senior Community Association.  He said he and 
others in the community have concerns about the reflector 
lights at the intersection of Route 13 and Carter Road.  
The existing ones are non-existent. 

 
 Mayor Schaeffer said it might be appropriate to 

write letters to our State representatives. 
 
Mr. Hugg said staff has had conversations with DelDOT 

and they were told that it could take several weeks to 
address the issue.  He added that he will follow up with a 
letter. 

 
Mr. Hall expressed concern that executive sessions are 

held at the beginning of meetings.  He asked if they could 
be moved to the end of the meetings so citizens don’t have 
to sit here for an hour or so waiting. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer explained that sometimes we need to go 

into executive session to discuss issues that will be voted 
on in a meeting.  He said he will discuss with the Manager 
having the executive sessions at the end of meetings 
whenever possible. 

 
Mr. Hall said he feels that the employees do not 

deserve a holiday on Friday, December 22.  They already 
have a holiday on the 25th and they have two days off before 
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that.  With other cuts, how can you talk about giving 
employees the day off.   

 
Jan Merrill of 115 N. Main Street said she heard 

rumors that the Library will move out to Carter Road.  She 
said she would like to voice her strong concern that the 
Town Hall, Post Office and Library all remain in the heart 
of town.  They may need to expand, but there should be 
other alternatives than moving out of town. 

 
Ms. Merrill said they are new in Town and love Smyrna.  

She said they thought that DelDOT was going to improve 
sidewalks.  She added that she has seen wheelchairs on Main 
Street trying to get into Town because they can’t go on the 
sidewalks.  She asked if the Town has complied with ADA and 
handicap accessible sidewalks. 

 
Councilman Cahill said he was recently at Acme and 

someone was sitting at the curb in an electric wheelchair.  
He said he had to pull his car over and go back to stop 
traffic so the person could get to the other side of 
Glenwood Avenue.  The increased traffic there has caused 
problems and we need to look at handicap accessibility. 
 
 Terry Foley of 1348 Vandyke Greenspring Road said he 
has expressed concerns at several meetings about the house 
on 25 E. Mt. Vernon Street.  He said he wrote some things 
about the condos  behind Delaware House. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer invited Mr. Foley to give Ms. McKinney 
any documents he had with him so they could be distributed 
to Council members.  Mr. Foley did so. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer closed the public portion of the 
meeting. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS LABOR CONTRACT 
NEGOTIATIONS, STAFFING ISSUES AND THE TOWN MANAGER’S 

CONTRACT 
 

Councilman Mullen made a motion to go into executive 
session to discuss the items listed by Mayor Schaeffer.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Cahill and carried 
unanimously.  Council retired to Executive Session at 7:45 
p.m. 

 
Before Council left chambers, Mr. Charles Hall 

expressed his concern that these private sessions are 
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scheduled at the beginning of the meetings.  He  added that 
he and others come to the meetings and have to sit through 
hours of executive sessions to get to the items they have 
come out to address. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said there are issues Council needs to 

discuss before they can vote on them tonight. 
 
Councilman Mullen made a motion to return to regular 

session, seconded by Councilman Cahill.  Council returned 
to regular session at 8:10 p.m. by unanimous vote. 

 
PROMOTION OF STAFF OFFICERS 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said the Chief has recommended 

promoting Lt. Wilbert Bordley to Captain which will leave a 
vacant lieutenant position. 

 
Councilman Mullen said that, because of the rumors and 

innuendos, he made a motion to table this until the Chief 
can provide us more information and educate us more on his 
organization.  Councilman Mullen said he is confused and 
would like to know more and is sure that Chief would like 
to give us more information.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Cahill. 

 
Councilman Mullen said this question came up in a 

Finance Committee meeting.  He added that he has been 
around this community a long time.  He said he knows what 
Mr. Wright was talking about.  We are in a financial 
position right now.  The finance committee worked at every 
aspect of the operation of the Town to save money.  Part of 
that operation is the Police Department.  We made some cuts 
in every department including the Chief’s.   Everyone 
wasn’t happy, but we got it down and worked through it.  

 
Councilman Mullen said when Capt. Weber resigned, we 

wanted to look and see if we had another opportunity to 
make  the department more effective, more cost-effective.  
It had nothing to do with who was recommended for the 
position.  He noted that he went to Police Academy with Wil 
Bordley.  He said they helped each other get through it and 
it wasn’t all fun.  Councilman Mullen said he has the 
utmost respect for Wil.  He is a good, decent, honest 
person.  He has been a police officer here for sixteen 
years.  Councilman Mullen said if he is qualified, he will 
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have the position.  He added that you always put the best 
person in the position. 

 
Councilman Evans asked what more Mr. Bordley needs 

than what is on the paper from the Chief.  Councilman 
Mullen said he wants the chief to show him why Mr. Bordley 
is the best candidate for the position.  

 
Councilman Evans said what more does anyone need than 

what is on the paper.  Mr. Bordley meets all the 
qualifications for Captain.  Councilman Evans said the 
reason why he is not being promoted is because his skin is 
black.  Every time a black person is nominated for a 
committee in the Town of Smyrna, it gets voted down by a 
select few on this Council.  Councilman Evans said he is 
sick and tired of this.  He added that he thinks the black 
people in this Town are sick of it.  It is time to vote for 
Wil Bordley as captain.   We found money for a computer 
last year and we have money for this promotion. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said he has been involved in law 

enforcement at the State and Federal levels.  If this 
person does not meet the qualifications, exactly what other 
information do you want. 

 
Councilman Mullen asked what are the qualifications 

for Captain.  Mayor Schaeffer said they have to pass the 
lieutenant exam and the captain exam. 

 
Chief Baldwin said there are no examinations.  An 

officer can be appointed by the Chief of Police after 
twelve years of service as a Smyrna Police Officer. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if Mr. Bordley meets the 

qualifications. 
 
Chief Baldwin said the position was posted in house.  

He conducted oral interviews made a decision after that. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said this started because he feels 
the police department is overburdened with higher staff 
officers.  They have eight officers doing supervisory work 
for thirteen road officers.  He added that he would like to 
take the time to review the organization of the police 
department and try to get more police officers on the road. 
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 Councilwoman White said they did ask the Chief to put 
this off.  She said she agrees that this is not a racial 
issue and it never was.  We asked the chief to put this 
off.  We have more supervisors in that department that we 
need.  Councilwoman White said the Chief tells us that he 
needs more officers on the road.  Let’s review the 
recommendation.  If we need more police officers, an 
opportunity arose to address that.  Lets look at that.  She 
noted that in Finance Committee, we were going to look at 
this.  It was before Mr. Bordley’s name was even presented 
to us.  We need more officers on the street and less people 
in charge.  Councilwoman White said she has talked to 
several people in the community and one did ask her if this 
was a racial issue.  She added that it saddens her that 
anyone would think that.  We need consider the options. 
 

Councilman Cahill said that the current structure of 
brass was one captain and one lieutenant until two years 
ago. 
 
 Councilman Pressley asked how we ended up with two 
captains and two lieutenants. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said one captain retired.  We changed 
the structure to have one captain and two lieutenants, one 
for patrol and one for detectives.  These are working 
officers.  Chief Baldwin said it is important that we move 
forward with this.  It is important to the morale of his 
officers to have this promotion approved.  Chief Baldwin 
briefly explained the structure of the department.  He 
added that in his opinion, the department is not 
overstaffed and that is what he told the Finance and 
Personnel Committees.  He said that the department is 
adequately staffed.  Chief Baldwin explained that we had 
five officers not staff officers because we had no IT 
person.  We did what we had to do to get by.  Bob Wilson 
will be on a patrol position and will serve as the IT 
person at the Police Department.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said his first concern is the morale of 
his department.  We have almost 4,000 homes approved but 
not built yet.  That is why we have the staff we have.  
When an officer needs back-up, all of us serve as back-up.  
He said this is not a matter of staff officers sitting at 
desks doing paperwork. 
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 Councilman Pressley asked if this is costing the Town 
any more money.  Mayor Schaeffer replied that the position 
is budgeted and has been budgeted.  Not only is the 
position fully funded in this proposed budget, but we hope 
to pass this this evening.  He said we have a $1.5 million 
surplus in the budget. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said the budget is our wish list.  
We try to predict what we think we are going to spend.  
Because money is budgeted, we don’t have to spend it.   
 

Councilman Cahill said he is stunned that this has 
been turned into a racial issue.  This is the first time it 
has been put in front of this Council.  He added that 
everyone made good points.  Mayor Wright made a comment 
that it is important to promote people of color.  He said 
Mr. Bordley is now second or third in the Smyrna Police 
Department.  He asked Mr. Bordley if he is presently in one 
of the three top positions in the Police Department.  Mr. 
Bordley replied yes.  Councilman Cahill asked Mr. Bordley 
to stand up and show everyone that his badges are gold.  
Mr. Bordley did so. 

 
Councilman Cahill said this is the second captain we 

have gone through in two years without explanation.  He 
added that he has no explanation of why Darold Weber left 
his department after we worked hard to recruit him from the 
Town of Clayton.   

 
Councilman Cahill noted that the Police Department 

represents about 30 percent of the Town of Smyrna budget.  
This is a small organization and that is a huge financial 
drain on the Town.  We need them but it is a very 
significant cost.  Councilman Cahill said he has heard many 
things about morale at Smyrna Police Department and he 
needs to get all the information concerning these issues 
before he votes.  When it comes to the Smyrna Police 
Department, Councilman Cahill said everything seems to be a 
big secret.  Council is in charge and he said he is doubly 
concerned about what is going on over there.  Citizens come 
to us and want to know what is going on.  He said he 
personally has no objection to Mr. Bordley if he has the 
qualifications.   Councilman Cahill said he will not rubber 
stamp anyone.   

 
After a flurry of comments from the audience, Mayor 

Schaeffer asked Mrs. Cahill to refrain from outbursts or to 
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leave the room.  Councilman Cahill said it was he who 
laughed, not his wife. Mayor Schaeffer asked that the 
audience come to order or that the offenders leave the 
room.  When comments continued, he then asked Mr. Don 
George to leave the room which he did after a brief verbal 
exchange with Mayor Schaeffer. 

 
Councilman Cahill said that, since he came on Council, 

he has consistently seen certain people asked to leave the 
meetings.  Others are permitted to make whatever comments 
they wish without being asked to leave.  He said that Mayor 
Schaeffer is throwing up a smoke screen.  It is all smoke 
and mirrors 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said we have had a captain position in 

the Police Department for many years and it is fully 
funded.  We have a $1.5 million surplus in the budget.  The 
chief has made recommendations for our endorsement.  Mayor 
Schaeffer added that he is not going to tell the Chief or 
Mr. Hugg who to hire, fire or reprimand.  They are paid 
professionals and they are doing their jobs very well.  
Mayor Schaeffer said he supports Mr. Bordley. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer cautioned Council that perception is 

reality.  The perception is that this came about because 
the next guy in line had black skin.  That does not have to 
be the truth.  Mayor Schaeffer said he will pray on this 
every night that it isn’t true.  He added that he is very 
proud of the diversity of the Town of Smyrna.  Mayor Wright 
brought diversity to Smyrna by bringing affordable housing 
to Smyrna years ago.   Mayor Schaeffer said he wants us to 
understand what the perception is going to be if we do not 
choose to fill a position because a person is  
African American.   

 
Councilman Cahill said he remembers that Mayor Wright 

told him that when he ran as mayor, he never ran as a black 
man, he ran as Mayor and he did an outstanding job.  Even 
today, people say that Mr. Wright was a good mayor because 
of how he performed and what he was able to do, not because 
of what color his skin is. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said we have a motion to table on the 

floor.  He asked if Councilman will repeat the motion. 
 
Councilman Mullen said this is so ridiculous.  He said 

he made a motion to table so the Chief can give us more 
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information on staffing and organizational matters.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Cahill.  Councilmembers Mullen,  
Cahill and White voted yes.  Councilmen Pressley, Evans, 
and Schaeffer voted no.  Motion failed. 

 
Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the 

promotion of Mr. Bordley to Captain.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Pressley.  Council members Evans, Pressley, 
White voted yes.  Councilman Mullen voted no, Councilman 
Cahill was recorded as abstaining.  Motion carried. 

 
Councilman Evans made a motion to promote Bob Wilson 

to Sergeant.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley.  
Council members Evans, Pressley, Mullen voted yes. 
Councilman Cahill was recorded as abstaining. Councilwoman 
White ______________________. Motion carried. 

 
Councilman Cahill asked about the promotion of Tom 

Burris.  It was noted that this will be acted on later. 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 

APPOINT ETHICS COMMISSSION  
 

Mayor Schaeffer recommended appointing the following 
as the Ethics Commission:  Judge Roger Kelsey, Lawrence 
Thornton, Charles L. (Skip) Rebar, Lisa Ashe and Dr. 
Vicenta Marquez. 

  
Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the 

recommendation made by Mayor Schaeffer.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Pressley.  Council members Evans, 
Pressley, Mullen and White voted yes.  Councilman Cahill 
was recorded as abstaining.  Motion carried. 

 
AWARD 2007 TRASH COLLECTION CONTRACT 

 
Mr. Hugg  said bids were opened on November 2nd for the 

2007 trash contract.  This is a one-year contract with two 
one-year renewals. Only one bid was received, from Waste 
Management.  Allied Waste, our current contractor, 
submitted a letter proposing to change the method of 
collection and operations in general, which was considered 
a “no bid”. 
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Mr. Hugg said staff recommends the bid be awarded to 
Waste Management at a per-unit cost of $11.00 for 2007, 
$11.44 for 2008 and $11.90 for 2009. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve award of 

the 2007 trash collection contract to Waste Management.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried 
unanimously. 

 
RESOLUTION TO INCREASE TRASH COLLECTION FEES 

 
Mr. Hugg said that, as we have long anticipated, the 

cost of liability insurance, tipping fees, etc. have 
increased recently.  Our trash collection fee is currently 
$19.50 per unit per month.  After staff analyzed our costs 
for leaf pickup, spring and fall clean ups, the storage 
area at the Ebright Farm, we need to increase this fee to 
$24.50 per month. 

 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the 

resolution increasing trash collection fees to $24.50 per 
month per unit.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans 
and carried unanimously. 

 
SECOND READING:  ORD. NO. 024-06, IMPACT FEES 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to consider this the 

second reading of ordinance no. 024-06, Impact Fees.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and carried 
unanimously. 

 
APPOINT COMMITTEE TO APPROVE CHARTER CHANGES 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked everyone to submit possible 

appointees to the Manager for review at the next meeting. 
 
RESOLUTION TO SET DATE FOR LEGISLATIVE FACT FINDING 

HEARING AND TO CONSIDER ZONING DESIGNATION REF. ANNEXATION 
(02/05/07, 7:00 P.M.) 5573 S. DUPONT PARKWAY, 13 SMYRNA LLC 

(Tax Map #15-022.00-031.00) 
 

Mr. Hugg said this is a small parcel in an enclave 
across the highway from the rest area.  It abuts existing 
town limits to the rear and along one side. 
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Mr. Hugg also noted that we are amending our 
notification process to be sure State Planning has the 
information in time to do their reviews. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the 

resolution to set the date for a legislative fact finding 
hearing for 5573 s. duPont Parkway for 7:00 p.m. on 
February 5, 2007.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans 
and carried unanimously. 

 
CONSIDERATION OF UNION CONTRACT WITH AFSCME ON BEHALF 

OF ELECTRIC DEPARTMENT EMPLOYEES 
 

Councilman Cahill made a motion to adopt the 
recommendations of the negotiating committee as per Mr. 
Barrows, our attorney.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Mullen.  Council members Cahill, Evans, Mullen and Mayor 
Schaeffer voted yes.  Councilman Pressley was recorded as 
not voting because he is on the committee. Councilwoman 
White was recorded as not voting.  Motion carried. 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
SHOW CAUSE HEARING, 317 W. MULBERRY STREET, WILLIAMS 

 
John Bucalo, Code Enforcement Officer/Building 

Inspector for the Town of Smyrna, said that the parcel at 
317 Mulberry Street has a deteriorated garage that is 
overgrown and full of trash.  We have had no contact and no 
response from the owner of record after several code 
enforcement actions.  That is why we are going to show-
cause hearing on the garage tonight. Mr. Bucalo recommended 
that we proceed with demolition within ten days as per the 
Town code. 

 
Mr. Jaywork said the statement of findings as to why 

this property is in violation of the ordinance includes 
photos and Mr. Bucalo’s findings.  He added that the first 
notice was mailed and the property posted as required.   
Mr. Jaywork said it is his understanding that that no 
certified letters have been signed for and that proper 
posting was done through the local newspapers.  All 
Certified Letters were returned unclaimed. 

 
Mr. Jaywork asked if the taxes have been paid on the 

property.   Mr. Hugg replied that he doesn’t know without 
checking the account. 
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Mr. Bucalo said the title searches and lien searches 

don’t show any charges on the  property.  There have been 
other interests by other parties but no one has gotten back 
to them about selling the property.  This garage is decayed 
to the point of falling down.  There is no house on the 
lot.  Mr. Bucalo said there is a tree covering the garage 
and it will have to come down to get to the garage.  He 
added that this is clearly shown in the photographs. 

 
 
Mr. Bucalo read the section of the Town code 

concerning the action to be taken on this demolition. 
 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to take the 

appropriate action by demolishing the garage on this 
property after ten days according to the code.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Pressley.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
Mr. Hugg reported that Mr. Bucalo has a fairly 

extensive list of buildings we are tracking.  One on East 
Street had an extension that expires today.  You will see 
one or more a month coming before you in 2007. 

 
DISBURSEMENT OF FAÇADE IMPROVEMENT MATCHING GRANT 

FUNDS – 20 E. COMMERCE STREET, KNOTTS 
 

Mr. Hugg noted that this is another request for 
disbursement of funds that previously went through the 
Historic District Review Board and complied with all the 
requirements applied by that Board.  Funding was for 
restoration of windows and to the exterior of the front of 
the building.  Mr. Hugg commended this owner for trying to 
fix the old windows.  The work has been done and approved 
by the inspections department. 

 
 Councilman Cahill made a  motion to approve 

disbursement of the Façade Improvement Matching Grant Funds 
for 20 E. Commerce Street at a cost of $4,545.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Mullen.  Councilmen Cahill and 
Mullen voted yes, Council members Pressley, White and Mayor 
Schaeffer voted no, Councilman Evans was recorded as not 
voting.  Motion failed. 

 
Councilman Mullen said these grants come back to 

Council for disbursement.  To not pay the funds now is 
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breaking a contract.  We told these people that we would 
match these funds for any repairs.  This has already been 
through the system. 

 
Mr. Jaywork said he agrees with Councilman Mullen.  

These folks came to the Town and  you said this is what we 
want you to do.  They did it what Council asked.  This is 
an implied contract.  Mr. Jaywork said it would be very 
difficult when someone met all the requirements to not fund 
it. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to table this until we 

have the full Council present.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Mullen. 

 
Councilman Cahill said we have made a contract with 

these people.  They came to us and we told them what we 
wanted done.  They did it and now we tell them that we 
aren’t going to give them the matching funds.  After they 
do everything we asked them to do, we can’t just say we 
aren’t going to pay them. 

 
Councilman Pressley said he voted no to approving it 

in the first place and he will vote no to paying it. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
REOCMMENDATIONS OF JOINT FINANCE/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE 

MEETING OF 12/12/06 
 

1. Kent County Impact Fee Surcharge – Councilman Mullen 
said Gary Stulir brought to the attention of the Finance 
Committee that we collect impact fees for Kent County for 
any new development in the Town of Smyrna and forward those 
fees to Kent County with no administrative charge or fee.  
In the same manner,  Kent County collects real estate taxes 
for the Town of Smyrna and send those funds to us on a 
monthly basis.  The County charges us a one percent 
administrative fee.  We feel that we should charge them. 
 

The Committee endorses imposing a one percent 
administrative fee on the impact fees we collect for Kent 
County. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve charging 

Kent County a one percent administrative fee on impact fees 
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collected for them by the Town of Smyrna.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously. 

 
2. Merit Increase – Mr. Hugg explained that the 
Personnel and Finance Committees reviewed the existing 
grade/step pay scale which is part of the Personnel Policy.  
The grade/step scale applies to all employees except those 
covered by union and personal contracts. 
 

Mr. Hugg said the grade/step system is eight to ten 
steps that has automatic increases for the first few years, 
then it goes to increases every two years, etc.  It 
penalizes employees who have been here a while.  The 
Committees are recommending doing away with the grade/step 
system and incorporating a three percent annual salary 
increase in the pay scale for all positions not covered by 
other contracts beginning January 1, 2007. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the 

recommendation of the Finance and Personnel Committees at 
their December 12, 2006 meeting to abolish the grade/step 
system and incorporate a three percent annual salary 
increase into the pay scale for all positions not covered 
by union or other contracts.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 

 
Mr. Jaywork asked if this requires an amendment to the 

Personnel Policy.  Mr. Hugg replied that the Personnel 
Committee will be bringing a new Personnel Policy for 
adoption early next year.  This is just for budget purposes 
tonight. 

 
3.  Town Manager’s Contract – Councilman Mullen said that, 
in Executive Session, we reviewed the Town Manager’s 
contract and, as discussed in Executive Session, he said 
that, on the recommendation of the Finance and Personnel 
Committees that we will revisit this issue at the next 
joint meeting based on added information.   
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to reevaluate a three 
percent pay increase to the Town Manager after January 1, 
2007.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 
 
RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT STREETS IN SUNNYSIDE VILLAGE PHASES 5 

& 6a; TOWN & COUNTRY PHASES 3 & 4; BOMBAY WOODS; WEST 
SHORE; DEAK DRIVE; BRADDOCK ROAD 
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 Mr. Hugg said that, after acceptance by the town, the 
streets become the maintenance responsibility of the Town.  
They are added to the list for Municipal Street Aid funds.  
The streets are covered by a one year maintenance bond in 
the event there is some difficulty with anything.  We are 
responsible for snow plowing, sweeping, everything else. 
 
 Councilman Pressley asked the procedure we follow for 
acceptance of streets.  Mr. Hugg replied that in order for 
streets to be approved, they are inspected by staff and the 
Town engineer to determine that they are properly 
constructed and built in accordance with Town standards.  
As-built drawings showing utilities and street construction 
must be provided, a deed conveying the streets and 
utilities to the Town, a release of liens showing that 
there are no outstanding monies owed by the 
contractor/developer, a bill of sale conveying the property 
to the Town and surety for a maintenance bond. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked what the inspector goes 
through to see that everything is in order.  Mr. Hugg said 
they inspect during the installation of utilities and 
construction of the street itself.  KCI inspects the work 
from time to time.  A final inspection is done and KCI and 
public works have to sign off on drawings and acceptability 
of streets. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said there may be a punch list we go through, 
cracked curbs, etc. before the roadway is determined to be 
acceptable.  The maintenance bond insures that. 
 
 Councilman Mullen asked if we can go through these one 
development at a time.   
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to accept the streets 
in Sunnyside Village Phases 5 and 6A.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Mullen. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said these streets were constructed 
year and a half to two years ago by a company that he has 
no idea how much experience they have in subdivisions.  He 
said that he noticed quite a few things that the contractor 
wasn’t doing as the installed the water and sewer lines.  
He asked if the Town did compaction tests, density tests 
and, if so, are those reports in the file.     Councilman 
Mullen said that, depending on where you are, a lot of pipe 

 22



December 18, 2006 

can go into the ground with nobody actually inspecting it.  
If the compaction isn’t done correctly or the wrong 
material is put in, the road will support it for a few 
years then it collapses.  He said he has questions on 
whether these streets meet the requirements or not. 
 
 Councilman Mullen noted that this wasn’t part of his 
job but he does now how to install pipe and how it is 
supposed to be done.   
 
 Councilman Mullen withdrew his second and Councilman 
Cahill withdrew his motion. 
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to table the entire 
list until the next meeting.  There seem to be many 
questions about many streets over a wide area.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.  Council members Cahill and 
White voted yes. Councilmen Pressley, Evans and Mullen 
voted no.  Motion was defeated. 
 
 Councilman Pressley asked if we have to approve these 
streets to get Street Aid funds for them.  Mayor Schaeffer 
asked if anyone can confirm that these streets meet our 
specifications. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he has been assured by our engineers 
that these all meet our requirements.  He added that since 
Councilman Mullen has raised serious questions about some 
of them, you may be able to approve those for which he has 
no concerns. 
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to table acceptance of 
streets in Sunnyside Village Phases 5 and 6A until staff 
and the engineers verify that everything is in order.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White.  Council members 
Mullen, White, Evans and Pressley voted yes.  Councilman 
Cahill was recorded as abstaining.  Motion carried. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to accept the listed 
streets in Town and Country.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans. 
 
 Councilwoman White  asked if the inspector who goes 
and inspects the streets pull manholes to make sure nothing 
has moved.  Mr. Hugg replied that that all water lines are 
pressure tested. 
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 Jeff Stover of 5621 N. duPont Highway said Town & 
Country Lands LLC is owned by Stover Builders which he 
owns.   He noted that they have been under a process since 
April to reach this approval tonight.  Mr. Stover reported 
that there have been roughly $50,000 in repairs in Phases 3 
& 4.  They have been through various inspections by all 
agencies including the Town Public Works Department and the 
Town engineer.  Deficiencies were noted and have been 
addressed.  The inspectors were notified when the 
corrections were done.  They were present prior to top 
coating, lifts, water valve adjustments, infrastructure in 
rights of way doing inspections.  Deficiencies were noted 
and repaired.  Over the months leading up to today, Mr. 
Stover said they addressed all concerns to the point where 
the roadways were top coated.  Further inspections were 
done.  Additional deficiencies were noted and rectified 
until the inspectors came for their final visit.  All 
deficiencies were made to be compliant with the Town 
standards.   
 
 Mr. Stover requested that the Town of Smyrna accept 
these streets.  The bill of sale, deed, release of liens 
have been presented to the Town.  Everything is ready to 
turn over to the Homeowners Association.  Mr. Stover said 
he certifies that his company has delivered everything in 
accordance with the laws and ordinances as required by the 
Public Works and Electric Agreements. 
 
 Councilman White asked if the Town engineers pull 
manhole covers. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said yes.  We video the sewer and storm 
drains and pressure test water lines.  It is a very 
involved process which takes quite a bit of time. 
 
 Mr. Stover said that in thirty-six years of business, 
Stover Builders has never defaulted on any project. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said all the paperwork is in order and is on 
his desk downstairs.   
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to approve acceptance 
of the streets in Town & Country Phases 3 and 4.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Evans.  Council members Evans, 
Mullen, Pressley voted yes.  Council members Cahill and 
White were recorded as abstaining.  Motion carried. 
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***9:45 p.m. – Councilman Cahill left the meeting advising 
that he was not feeling well. 
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to approve acceptance 
of streets in Bombay Woods as presented.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans.  Council members Mullen, 
Evans, Pressley and Mayor Schaeffer voted yes.  
Councilwoman White was recorded as abstaining.  Motion 
carried. 
 
 Councilman Evans made a motion to approve acceptance 
of streets in West Shore as listed.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Mullen. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said he is not sure what street it 
is, maybe Dorchester Court, but there is one on the north 
side of the canal that may be questionable. 
 
 Mr. Al Kraft said he lives at 772 Dorchester Court and 
is President of the Homeowners Association.  He noted that 
there are some things in that community that Anderson Homes 
has not completed. 
 
 Councilman Mullen withdrew his second and Councilman 
Evans withdrew his motion. 
 
 Councilman Evans made a motion to table the acceptance 
of streets in West Shore.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to accept Deak Drive.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley.  Council 
members Mullen, Evans, Pressley and Mayor Schaeffer voted 
yes, Councilwoman White was recorded as abstaining.  Motion 
carried. 
 
 Councilman Mullen made a motion to accept Braddock 
Road in Woodland Manor.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Evans.  Council members Evans, Mullen, Pressley and Mayor 
Schaeffer voted yes.  Councilwoman White was recorded as 
not voting.  Motion carried. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said that most of the problems you 
get with accepting streets are associated with the 
contractors who built them.  The inspectors cannot be on 
site all the time.  These crews will install 700 to 800 
feet of pipe a day.  If you have confidence, faith and 
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trust in the contractor that you know the work is being 
done right, the inspector’s job is much easier. 
 

SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS 
 

 Mayor Schaeffer noted that he has a conflict of 
interest with these applications.  He passed the gavel to 
Councilman Mullen and left Council Chambers. 

 
JUANITA LLC, Lexington Avenue & Howard Street 
 
 The question was asked if this is the infamous junk 
yard.  Mr. Hugg explained that application includes 
property that was once used for an auto salvage operation.  
It is zoned Residential-3.  The application  before you is 
designed for twenty-four townhouses.  There are some 
variances for individual lots at a later date that will 
have to go to Planning & Zoning for that process.   
 
 Mr. Hugg added that it is the recommendation of the 
Planning & Zoning Commission that this subdivision be 
approved with the standard approvals listed on the second 
page of the staff report.  Staff recommends approval as 
well. 
 
 Councilman Pressley said that he has asked before that 
copies of the drawings be given to Council earlier so we 
can go over them and look at them.  Because we had so many 
items and not enough time to go through them, it is hard to 
make a decision on some of them.  He added that he has no 
problems with this subdivision. 
 
 Mr. Hugg apologized for not getting the information 
out sooner. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said there was some question on the 
clean up of this property.  DNREC requires a Level I and 
Level II clean up.  Councilman Mullen asked if these have 
been done and what the results were. 
 
 Greg Crystall of Brightfields Inc. said he works for 
the environmental consultant firm that evaluated this 
property.  He said the Phase I clean up is required by the 
lending institution but not required by DNREC.  The study 
done in 2004 shows minimal impact to the buyer.  He added 
that the Phase II facility investigation was done in 2004 
and a brownfield investigation was done this year. Mr. 
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Crystall added that there were no problems and they have an 
approval letter from DNREC that no further action is 
needed. 
 
 Mr. Hugg reminded Council that the Town of Smyrna is 
not in the chain of title so it is not subject to those 
reports. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said that the Town has not liability if  
it turns out to be a superfund site. 
  
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve the 
subdivision application for Juanita LLC.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
 
LONELY STREET LLC, Sunnyside Road 
 
 Mr. Hugg said this property is also known as Ashland, 
a project that has been under consideration for some time.  
The applicant asked Council for approval of the original 
subdivision plan which had expired.  They have now 
submitted an updated plan for this property.  It also has 
been through the Planning & Zoning Commission.  Mr. Hugg 
said that Planning & Zoning and staff recommend that it be 
approved with the new submission. 
 
 Mr. Hugg noted that the subdivision is 52 +/- acres, 
it is zoned Residential 2 and includes 150 single family 
lots.  It includes a major access off Sunnyside Road and a 
secondary access through Wicksfield.  Utilities will be 
served by the Town of Smyrna. 
 
 Councilman Mullen asked if this property has been 
annexed.  Mr. Hugg said it has.  It abuts Town limits 
across the creek in the back and where it touches Sunnyside 
Road across from Sunnyside Village. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve the 
subdivision application for Lonely Street LLC.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans. 
 
 Connie Malmberg said the reason the project took so 
long to get approval is because the original engineer had 
problems with Kent Conservation District.  He noted that 
they now have new engineers and he is confident that Becker 
Morgan will have no problems. 
 

 27



December 18, 2006 

 Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer returned to Council Chamber and 
retrieved the gavel. 
 

ADOPT 2007 BUDGET 
 

 Councilman Mullen made a motion to adopt the 2007 
Budget as presented.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Pressley. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said that the surplus everyone is 
looking at is specifically earmarked by the Finance 
Committee to be a Capital Contingency Fund.  We are going 
to use that to get capital projects moving forward, the 
Public Works Building, the Police Station, the Four-Corners 
improvements project.  These are the things the funds are 
specifically set aside for unless we encounter a 
catastrophe such as a major snow storm.  He urged everyone 
to not lose site of that fact. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously. 
 

RESOLUTION TO DECLARE DECEMBER 22, 2006 A HOLIDAY 
FOR TOWN EMPLOYEES 

 
 Councilman Evans said he is the one who asked for this 
to be on the agenda.  He said you have to pay them anyway, 
why not give the employees an extra day off.  It won’t 
break the budget. 
 
 Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the 
resolution to declare December 22, 2006 a holiday for Town 
employees.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said he only gets one day off.  The 
State gets only one day.   The County gets only one day.  
Federal governments gets only one day.  He added that he 
thinks the world of our employees and we wouldn’t be 
anything without them.  Every employee this Tow has is 
extremely valuable and he appreciates them. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she only gets off one day. 
 
 Councilmen Evans and Pressley voted yes.  Council 
members White and Mullen voted no.  Motion died for lack of 
a majority vote. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Councilman Pressley made a motion to adjourn, seconded 
by Councilwoman White.  Meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m. by 
unanimous voted. 
 
    
 
 
     __________________________________ 
     Council Secretary 
 
ccm 

 29


